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NEWS ARTICLE: Access North Georgia on June 14, 2010 
 
Mulberry Creek sewer project takes a step backwards 
 

Stan Brown, City Manager Oakwood City Council Chris Opolka, Gary's 
Grading partner 

Lee Phillips, City Engineer 

 
OAKWOOD – The Oakwood City Council voted unanimously Monday night to throw out all 
bids that had been previously submitted for the construction of the Upper Mulberry Creek 
Wastewater System Phase III portion of the Oakwood–Braselton sewerage system. 
 
The city will now reopen the bidding process to interested contractors, a process that City 
Manager Stan Brown estimates will take at least two months. 
 
The reason for the move by the City Council to reject all bids on a night when it was anticipated 
that a finalized resolution would be voted on, was due to a requirement that any errant bids 
submitted (also known as an “unbalanced bid”) not be considered. 
 
As it turned out, all three of the lowest bids being considered for the project contained errors, 
mathematical or otherwise.  
 
Low bidder named in the proposed resolution that was planned for Council’s vote was Gary’s 
Grading and Pipeline of Monroe, Georgia. “I think we were sixty or seventy thousand dollars 
lower,” said partner Chris Opolka of Gary’s Grading,  
 
But an error existed in their bid. The error on their bid had to do with the bond required by the 
city in their bid specs. A bond equaling 10% of the bid amount was specified by the city. 
 
Gary’s Grading secured that 10% bond, but entered on their submitted bid form an amount that 
was equal to only 5%, a typographical error. 
 
City Engineer Lee Phillips was asked by Council member Gary Anderson to explain further 
about the typo, as Anderson reminded everyone, “those bids should have been thrown out 



because they were incorrect.” 
 
Phillips said, “The bid bond itself read 10 percent. That’s what we asked for in the bid form. But 
on their actual bid form they put an amount equal to 5 percent.” 
 
Despite the error submitted on the form, the planning staff and the City Manager all felt that the 
bid of Gary’s Grading was “not detrimental to the city, and therefore it was not an unbalanced 
bid.”  
 
Brown further added that the city had done business with Gary’s Grading on several other 
projects; that their previous work had come in under budget and on time; and that the current bid 
they had submitted averaged 21% less than any other bid line-for-line.  
 
But the inevitable question was asked about the possibility of being sued by the other bidders if 
City Council approved the resolution selecting Gary’s Grading as contractor when his bid should 
have been disregarded because of its error. 
 
City Attorney Donald Hunt at that point advised Mayor Lamar Scroggs that a closed Executive 
Session could be called to discuss the issue during the middle of the meeting if the Mayor would 
sign an affidavit requesting such a Session. 
 
The Session was called for, the Council Chambers were cleared, and the City Council spent the 
next fifteen minutes discussing their options. 
 
When the Chamber was reopened a motion was made, seconded, and passed unanimously to 
discard all previous bids and to reopen the project for new bidding. 
 
Brown commented to the Council members that Braselton was running a bit behind on the 
construction project on their end of the sewerage arrangement, so the rebidding process should 
not cause too big of a delay problem. 
 
Brown commented after the meeting that while he and his staff were comfortable with the bid 
submitted by Gary’s Grading because they felt it was not detrimental to the city, yet “we support 
the decision of the Mayor and Council, and staff will be working towards rebidding the contract 
and having it back here in a couple of months.” 
 
ELACHEE AGREEMENT 
 
In other action at tonight’s City Council meeting, the Council voted to formalize its relationship 
with the Elachee Nature Science Center. 
 
The Center has been providing educational programming for a long time for the city of Oakwood 
at Oakwood Elementary School, but no formal agreement has existed.  
 
The resolution calls for $1750 to be provided annually by the city to the Nature Center in 
exchange for their continued involvement 
 
  
 
 
 


